TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

October 26, 2020
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds
Others Present:

Dave Cota


Present via Phone:

Annie Twitchell
Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Dave Cota asked phone-in callers to identify themselves for the record (no participants).  
Payroll warrants # 42 and # 44 in the amount of $26,945.57 and $26,046.70 were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrants # 43 and # 45 the amount of $841,534.07 and $52,086.91 were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the September 28, 2020 Selectmen’s meeting were reviewed.  Jay Reynolds made a motion to approve the minutes as written.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota reported that there are four airport leases that are up for renewal (T. Sawyer Fahy, Peter Gorman/Tom Carey, Sam Punderson and Lloyd Cuttler).  All existing lease-holders are interested in renewing.   Dave noted there are a couple of changes in the lease format which were made previously with a renewal. These renewals will include the changes made in the last round of renewals (allowing flight classes and scenic rides and no longer requiring excise tax on planes which the State is no longer requiring).   The current fee is $338 for 1200 sq.ft. of hangar land space and is increased annually based on consumer price index increases. The pilots are leasing the land under their hangar, as they are the owners of the hangar itself (and pay property taxes on it). The leases are for ten years with a five-year option to renew.  Jay Reynolds made a motion to approve the leases as proposed.   Karen Campbell seconded the motion.  Motion approved via roll call, with Lloyd Cuttler abstaining.

Dave Cota reported that Gerald and Deborah Pearson (Map 9, Lot 82) wish to purchase 5,000 sq.ft. of land that is part of the original Town Lot in order to square off the lot their lot and provide room for a septic system as they have a buyer for their property. Dave provided a copy of the tax map of this and the adjacent lot and the proposed deed for this 5,000 sq.ft. of land prepared by Town Attorney Don Fowler. This is something that has been done in the past in order to assist owners of non-conforming properties.  The Pearson’s will pay for all costs associated with the purchase.  Bob Luce noted that it would put this piece back onto the tax rolls.  He suggests the option of selling another parcel that is of no value to the Town, but might be of value to an abutting owner.   Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to approve this sale for $3,500.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.  Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota gave a brief update on the status of 2020 Mountain Bike trail development.  It’s been a successful year!  The trail crew has completed the sections that they anticipated addressing this year including approximately 1.5 miles of trail on the Jones Public Lot and one-mile of trail on the State Wyman lot (using some TIF money that they were awarded for the Wyman Lot). The Trail Committee will be meeting on this Friday October 30th. 

Dave Cota discussed the Employee Health Insurance Plan for Carrabassett Valley employees.   Dave provided written information to Selectmen on this plan.   He provided some comparisons to other plans under Maine Municipal Association Health Trust.   Dave reviewed the highlights of each of these plans, noting varying deductibles and out-of-pocket costs.  The Town is currently in the “middle” of the five available plans.   After review of the plan options, Dave noted that the Town could save money by dropping down to the 4th or 5th plan, but the employee benefit would also decrease with that.  The Town currently pays roughly $109,000 for employee health care insurance.  Dave said that, after speaking with employees, they have indicated they would like to keep the plan they currently have.   He also noted that there will be no increase to premiums for 2021.   Deb Bowker noted that insurance is an important feature to attracting good employees, so she advocated for having the best insurance program possible.  Following discussion on the matter, it was decided that Dave will research policies that might be available outside of the Maine Municipal Association Health Trust and report back to the Selectmen.
Dave Cota discussed the increased Town school enrollment, which is up from 49 to 78 students.  With a number of families moving up this way due to the pandemic, it has been a big jump.   It’s not clear if this will be a permanent situation.   Currently, some of these students are going to the Stratton School for elementary education which has a much higher tuition rate, and there will be a fairly significant increase in next year’s the tax rate as a result. Bob Luce noted that 78 is closer to the number of students in Town ten years ago.

Michael Parker was unanimously appointed as a ballot clerk.

Dave Cota is requesting quotes for the plowing of the new fire station.   He will contact the Selectmen to advise who has the best quote.

Dave Cota reported that Hoyle-Tanner has been doing the consulting work for the Airport Taxi Lane Project consisting of permitting, design and bidding the project. As part of the process we have developed the scope of services for the project and that was reviewed by an independent consultant for pricing (an independent fee estimate), and Hoyle, Tanner has given us their price which was $162,000 (within the independent fee estimate).   Once into the project, the permitting process exceeded expectations as D.E.P. is requiring a full Site of Development Location Permit. This require us to identify and permit the entire airport going back to 1975 in the permitting process. Hoyle, Tanner’s new not to exceed price is $181,200.  Dave provided the detail on the pricing variances for the Selectmen’s review.   However, the Town will only pay $19,000 in a worst-case scenario, as all of the rest is covered by grant money. There’s also a good chance that the grant will also cover some of this additional cost. Construction prices will need to be in hand prior to May 1st, 2021 in order to make a grant application to the F.A.A. for the actual construction project which is anticipated for fall of 2021and/or spring of 2022. The federal grants have been very beneficial to the airport’s goals.   Jay Reynolds made a motion to authorize Dave Cota to sign the contract with Hoyle-Tanner.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Informational:

There will be an open house at the new Fire Station on November 28th from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.
Mountain Bike Trail Committee will meet at the Outdoor Center on October 30th at 1:00 p.m. at the Outdoor Center. 
A letter has been sent to the Penobscot Indian Nation, requesting a meeting to discuss the posting of their roads and how to improve the relationship between the Nation and the Town including a discussion of Trust Lands.
The Town Newsletter is wrapping up.  Dave hopes to get it out prior to Thanksgiving.

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Secretary to Board of Selectmen
